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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 7
February 7, 2013, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER
2:05 p.m. 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was approved with unanimous consent.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of December 6, 2012 
Senators Chun, Schürer and Jaffe offered amendments to the minutes. The minutes were amended according to their suggestions. 

Senator Schürer suggested minutes needed to be more extensive, reminding the Senate that it has adopted a policy that the minutes contain summary statements of what was discussed. Senator Klink said it may be a good idea to send the minutes to those that spoke so that they can review their remarks and offer changes if necessary. Chair O’Connor said the minutes are to contain summarized statements and not detailed statements; however, these suggestions will be considered. 
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 
· Chair O’Connor announced that Terre Allen, Director of the Faculty Center for Professional Development, and Leslie Kennedy, Director of Instructional Support Technical Services, were scheduled to present today but Director Allen was called away on family business and thus could not present. However, this time will be taken to discuss the BeachBoard, the D2L, and the SPOT testing issues. 
· Campus safety is important, and new posters have been adjusted to include procedures to follow if there is a shooter on campus. They are being distributed and posted in the classrooms, the departments, offices, and areas where students congregate. Campus police are willing to visit anyone who asks to discuss safety procedures. Senator David Jacques said many rooms do not lock in the arts departments, which is contrary to training indicating to lock doors behind you. Chair O’Connor said to bring issues like this to Department Chairs and/ or the assigned facilities management person. Senator Chun reported being a member of the Threat Assessment Regional Evaluation Team, a working group coordinated by the FBI that includes mental health, law enforcement, administrators, and faculty in higher education.  Senator Chun added that as a psychologist at CAPS, she may encounter situations in which students threaten to kill other students or threaten to kill her as well.  She referenced recent school shootings at Taft High School, Sandy Hook Elementary School, Oikos University, the University of Pittsburgh, and Virginia Tech University, while reiterating President Obama’s recommendation that (a) all schools have a written emergency response plan; and (b) drill their students and staff on these plans at his press conference on January 16, 2013.  Senator Chun asked if CSULB would be (a) distributing the written emergency response plan and (b) conducting campus-wide active shooter drills that include students, faculty, and staff as well as law enforcement, as recommended by President Obama.  Senator Chun added that many K-12 schools and even Cal State Northridge have conducted such drills that include civilians as well as law enforcement. VP Stephens answered saying that active shooter trainings take place regularly with campus police who also coordinate with surrounding law enforcement agencies. However, they do not have trainings scheduled during a work day as shooter evacuation trainings are much more extensive and time consuming. She suggests people watch the emergency preparedness video sent by the President’s Office in smaller groups and work together to create scenarios that fit their surroundings to plan safety reactions. Smaller group trainings are generally more effective in shooter situations. Campus Police are happy to come to academic departments and units to discuss safety issues. Senator Chun reiterated her request that CSULB (a) develop and distribute a written emergency response plan campus-wide and (b) conduct active shooter drills that include civilians (e.g., faculty, staff, students) as well as law enforcement.  Senator Chun cited news reports that employees at Clackamas Mall (Portland, Oregon) and Sandy Hook Elementary School (Newtown, Connecticut) who credited active shooter drills with helping them protect themselves.
· Chair O’Connor announced the following upcoming business for the Senate: 

· In the next Senate meeting, time has been set aside for President Alexander, Provost Para, VP Dowell, and VP Stephens to present on the budget and engage the Senate in a forum. 

· There will also be a discussion on technology and other changes that relate to technology such as copyright issues, summer courses converted to online, upgrading facilities, blended learning, intellectual property, and the Provost’s call for a new Chief Intelligence Technology Officer.
· The AS reception will take place on Thursday, March 28, from 2-4 p.m. in the Anatol Patio.
· A call went out for nominees for the Search Committee for the Director of Writing Across the Curriculum. You may contact Aracely or Chair O’Connor in the Academic Senate if interested. Applications will be reviewed in the Executive Committee meeting during the February 19th meeting, and the Senate Executive Committee will select five recommended individuals. Senator Schürer asked for more information regarding this position. AVP Mahoney said the Academic Writing Assessment task force recommended creating this position to assure GE and other course criteria is met. The GE Policy has now been revised so students can take a GE capstone. The GWAR policy was also revised to include higher writing standards. A qualified person is needed to help build the necessary infrastructure to implement these changes. In answer to another of Senator Schürer’s questions, AVP Mahoney clarified that this position will consist of a Unit 3 faculty, and that this is a new position with more responsibilities to serve as a resource beyond GWAR and GE. This model is common in many universities and will be open to outside and inside applicants as part of a national search. 
Chair O’Connor asked Provost Para and AVP Harbinger to speak about issues regarding BeachBoard and the SPOT evaluations. 

· Provost Para stated that there was an initiation of a search for a Chief Information Technology Officer to fill a position that has been vacant since 2010. Among the duties that this leader will have is the responsibility to deal with technology issues such as the one we have currently with D2L. He discussed how the budget has affected areas that involve technology.  D2L was carefully chosen after a long process. 
· Recently BeachBoard broke down due to a problem with the D2L system. He thanked Director Kennedy and Roman Kochan, Dean of the University Library, who dealt with this company professionally and aggressively. Provost Para discussed that the breaking down of the system is not acceptable and proceeded to explain further details. A group of D2L technicians attempted a major upgrade without a back-up system. D2L management was not aware of these massive upgrades at that time. D2L will provide a detailed report of what happened and what they plan to do in the future. When choosing a company, D2L was the best candidate and although we are under contract, we should not feel locked in due to the circumstances. 

To answer Senator Finney’s question, the CSULB contract was for three years and it ends in July. Senator Schürer asked about the contract and if D2L has any financial incentive to assure this will not happen again such as CSULB not having to pay if the system malfunctions again. Director Kennedy said she will review the contract in the Chancellor’s Office and discuss it with their contract person to be better able to answer his questions. Senator Shaw asked how we can be sure that this was not a result of a hack. Provost Para said by law, hacks must be reported. Director Kennedy indicated that she is receiving more detailed reports from D2L regularly. Dean Kochan reminded the Senate that we are now placed on a dedicated server for CSULB only. Chair O’Connor added that this incident was included in The Chronicle of Higher Education and other newspapers, which is ultimately bad publicity for D2L. In addition, we are working on a notification system to alert faculty of technological problems. 

· Provost Para introduced SPOT and the reason for the change in course evaluations. AVP Harbinger presented on the subject of SPOT on behalf of Director Allen. New items in the evaluation process include: a new form called SPOT (Student Perceptions of Teaching) which includes three formative evaluation questions that provide students an opportunity to write about their learning experience in a given class, and a new scoring metric of 1-6. 
AVP Harbinger discussed the communication efforts to notify the campus community about the new evaluation system. There is an open web page posted in the Faculty Affairs website of a draft of the SPOT instrument, resources, the item pool and the FAQ. This PowerPoint will also be posted on the Faculty Affairs website. 

Both Provost Para and AVP Harbinger answered questions. To answer Senator Finney’s question, AVP Harbinger stated that she and Director Allen will be presenting this PowerPoint to different audiences but are willing to go to the college if there is a schedule conflict. To respond to Senator Huckaby, AVP Harbinger stated that there are some things that can be changed and other things that cannot be changed in the evaluation forms. Overall they are looking for data to indicate if the faculty are doing well or not. To respond to Senator Soni’s question, Senator Colburn stated that the 6 point scale was chosen because of its effectiveness. Student Lucas McMaster from The Daily 49’er said that students feel that these evaluations are a formality. If they knew what purpose they served, students may feel they have a voice. Chair O’Connor said if faculty have concerns with the new evaluation to please share them with their department chairs.

4.2 Nominating Committee: Report from the Chair
Senator and Chair of the Nominating Committee Janousek announced the following nominations:

Academic Appeals Committee - Ping Ling, Accountancy, CBA, term ending in June 2014.
University Library Committee - Ming Chen, Management/HRM, CBA, term ending June 2015.
Faculty Center for Professional Development Advisory Board:

Mara Bird (Lecturer), Health Science, CHHS, term ending in June 2013.
Susan Leonard-Giesen (Lecturer), Advanced Studies in Education, CED, term ending June 2013.
Learning Assistance Center Advisory Committee - Rebecca Abbhul, Linguistics, CLA, term ending June 2013.
All of these nominations were approved unanimously by the Academic Senate. 
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate Consent Calendar: N/A
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: CFA, Teri Yamada (TIME CERTAIN: 2:10-2:15 p.m.)
· New contract is published and copies are sent to all chairs on campus. 

· CFA E-Board elections will start on Monday. You may invite members who would like to have a position on E-Board and vote for those that are already running. 
· A big issue this semester will be a discussion about implementation on the Equity 2 program. CFA Chapter President Yamada has been in conversation with the Provost about this initiative. 
· Governor’s budget: $10 million is used for online education. In response to that, CFA President Lillian Taiz, Chair of Executive Committee and Academic Senate Diana Guerin, visited Governor Brown and tried to discuss with him the problems with online courses and how they do not save money if they are done well. The Governor did not show interest in this information. 
· CFA has a new lobbyist who is in the process of educating staff. 

· The Governor mentioned that he does not want to get into the quality debate. The Online Task Force, State Wide CFA representative Yamada and her colleague are meeting with different faculty to discuss what quality means as it has been a problem in the past with online education programs. 
6.2 Report: ASCSU, Praveen Soni (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15-2:20 p.m.)
This report is from the mid-January AS system wide meeting. It may be found on the Academic Senate website next to the minutes.
Link: http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/about/agendas/
7. OLD BUSINESS: 
7.1 Discontinuance: Certificate in Asian American Studies (AS-888-12/CEPC/URC) SECOND READING

A vote ensued: 

Yes: 39 

No: 2

The discontinuance passed. 
7.2 Discontinuance: Certificate in Japanese Studies (AS-888-12/CEPC/URC)  SECOND READING

A vote ensued:

Yes: 39

No: 2

The discontinuance passed. 

7.3 Discontinuance: Certificate in Russian and East  European Studies (AS-888-12/CEPC/URC ) SECOND READING

A vote ensued: 

Yes: 42

No: 1

The discontinuance passed. 

7.4 Policy: Undergraduate Grade Point Average Requirements (AS-892-12/CEPC) SECOND READING

Chair O’Connor opened the floor for discussion of the amendments to this policy. 
Senator Schürer reiterated the recommendation to reject the changes. He does not want to water down requirements for students because then it would mean that students with less than C average in their upper division classes will be able to graduate. He does not feel the reasons put forward to eliminate the fourth GPA are strong arguments. These reasons include streamlining, the complexity of computing all four GPA’s and the shifting or majors which then creates difficulty meeting the GPA. He does not feel these reasons outweigh the idea that our university is committed to graduating students with highly valued degrees. 
AVP Mahoney stated that she brought forth the request to eliminate the fourth GPA requirement based on the request of the advisors across campus. 3.85% of students are affected by this fourth GPA, and it takes an inordinate amount of time from over 100 advisors on campus to calculate this GPA.  
Senator Schürer stated that he does not feel the 3.85% is sufficient enough to change the policy for the rest of the students. Chair O’Connor clarified that every department has the right to demand higher requirements from the students. A discussion ensued regarding how the changes to the policy will affect students, staff and the quality of education. 
A vote ensued:

Yes: 27

No: 15

The policy passed with edits.  
8. NEW BUSINESS
9. ADJOURNMENT
3:54pm

